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Teaching Philosophy, Goals and Experience        
I have been incredibly fortunate to have mentors, both at the undergraduate and graduate 
levels, who taught with great passion and conveyed not only the material itself but also its 
potential.  As an undergraduate, I was honored to be treated as a collaborator, respected 
and believed in—learning from these teachers was simply exhilarating. My central goal 
as a teacher is to give this same gift to my own students. Accordingly I begin and end my 
teaching approach by treating students with respect and expecting that every student who 
enters the classroom has the potential to be excited and motivated by the material 
presented. In order to accomplish this I focus on 3 main avenues: the structure and 
content of the course, assignments and exams, and forming good working relationships 
with my students. 
 
Structure & Content. When structuring my courses and planning my lectures or 
seminars, I attempt to explore central concepts early that we will revisit throughout the 
semester and in light of all subsequent topics covered. (For example, in the close 
relationships and health course this means beginning with attachment theory and the 
physiology of stress, before covering sleep, conflict, divorce, sex, etc.) I aim for clarity 
and to have the concepts resonate with the students’ own experiences. I have found that 
often this means presenting the same model from multiple perspectives—beginning with 
the basic technical terms to fleshing out examples of each component. I have used 
everything from radio shows and television episodes to historic PSA’s, advertisements, 
celebrity interviews, and film clips. I’ve also used Skype to bring guest lecturers from 
other parts of the world and invited local experts into the class to present alternative 
viewpoints on the material.  For example, in my Introduction to Health Psychology 
course I have invited local physicians to discuss how doctor-patient communication 
issues influence their practices.  In all cases, my goal is to broaden the perspective on a 
certain topic, allow students with different learning habits to equally engage with the 
material, and to acknowledge that students may be taking a course with different aims in 
mind (e.g. one hoping to be a health care professional and another therapist). I also try to 
keep the structure of course dynamic, by interspersing lectures with multimedia and in-
class group work. For example, I have asked groups of students to develop a hypothesis 
about how gender norms may impact a health behavior and then design a study to test 
their hypothesis. We subsequently “work-shopped” each group’s study idea from a 
theoretical and methodological perspective.  
 
Assignments & Exams. Likewise, when it comes to assignments and exams in my 
courses, my goal is to encourage the students to engage with the material in fresh non-
textbook ways. I’m also clear about the purpose of each assignment and how it will help 
me evaluate their learning, which contributes to a goal to form a collaborative 
relationship with the students. In particular, I design assignments to have students apply 
the material to their own lives or the world around them and to organize (and re-organize) 
the information in ways that make sense to them.  I challenge them to reinterpret the 
world through the lens of social psychology. Research has shown that this kind of 
elaboration can increase retention of information (the Self-Reference Effect). For 
example, students have created their own health behavior change campaigns, and some 
have gone as far as to film their own PSAs. They have written daily or weekly blog posts 
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on a course blog relating the readings to their own lives and generating questions for the 
class. They have presented journal articles or topic-reviews in “data blitz” conference-
style presentations, effectively teaching their classmates about a new piece of research. I 
believe that expanding on the concepts in personal ways and encouraging elaboration 
over memorization or summarization increases their enjoyment and learning in these 
courses. Finally, I maximize choice in assignments and exams (e.g. “complete 3 out of 5 
of the following essay questions” or “complete one of the following 3 assignments”), 
which I believe affords students some important control in their learning process.  
 
Good Working Relationships. An inevitable challenge of teaching larger introductory 
courses is to maintain connections with the students and let them know that I am invested 
in their learning. In order to minimize this issue, I am aim to be as responsive to the 
students’ reactions as possible and let them know they aren’t receiving a cookie-cutter 
version of a course. Even though lectures and course plans are prepared in advance, I 
almost always make changes during the semester to accommodate the students’ needs. If 
a previously-used approach is not widening eyes or resonating with the students, I will 
often revisit the material from different angles. Along the same lines, I attempt to respond 
to the growing diversity of world-views (cultural, political, age-related and others) and 
learning styles in the classroom, and am often pleased to find that I encounter new 
perspectives on familiar topics in the process. For example, as a TA for the Introduction 
to Health Psychology course, a student once asked the professor about how faith healing 
might fit into health psychology. When I had the opportunity to teach the course myself, I 
included a lecture on this topic and found that it provided a great compliment to other 
topics in the course (e.g. the placebo effect). In this case, I was able to Skype a British 
physician who had visited a faith healer into our class to comment on his experience and 
answer the students’ questions. I also employ the “promising syllabus” approach, which 
lays out course promises in the beginning of the semester (e.g. “You will have the 
opportunity to gain insight into how stress impacts your body and how close relationships 
can regulate your stress”), lays out ways for students to fulfill this promise, and describes 
the skills they should acquire. Overall, I try to make myself accessible and responsive to 
each class and each student and develop good learning relationships over the course of 
the semester.  
 
Overall, my central goal as a teacher and mentor is to have students leave my course or 
office with a new source of interest and passion, with an expanded and more developed 
view of the social world around them, and having had an experience in which they 
learned a great deal in an enjoyable way. As part of this goal, I continually ask myself 
where my own passion comes from, what I find exciting about the topics I teach, and I 
have found that ultimately teaching is a great source of energy for my own interest in 
psychology. Ultimately, teaching is a mutual and collaborative experience, and I have 
been lucky in the students I have had the opportunity to teach. 
 
Teaching Responsibilities and Experience        
 
Undergraduate Level: 
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I began my teaching experience at Minnesota as a teaching assistant for two large 
lectures—Introduction to Personality and Introduction to Health Psychology—both of 
which, I ultimately solo-instructed. I was also a section leader for a small seminar, Major 
Project, which I also subsequently solo-taught. Later, I planned and co-taught an entirely 
new undergraduate seminar, Close Relationships and Health, and taught an advanced 
undergraduate/graduate seminar, The Psychology of Interpersonal Relationships, and I 
am currently teaching Social Psychology at Trinity College. 
 
Major Project was an incredibly useful preparatory experience even though it was not a 
content-specific class. Mainly, teaching this course provided the foundations for how I 
approach teaching writing for psychology. The course is designed to have a remote 
instructor, whom the students have very little interaction with; therefore, as section leader 
I was their primary point person. Many students do not have an idea for their thesis when 
they enter the course, nor have they written a large-scale paper before; therefore this 
course is highly dependent on one-on-one consultation with the section leader. Also, the 
instructor guidance for this course was minimal, allowing me as section leader to 
elaborate on the curriculum and deliver lectures designed for the students’ individual 
needs. Section leading this course three times provided the opportunity to really 
appreciate the undergraduate experience, understand what had been lacking in their 
previous course experience and what had gotten them the most excited during their time 
as psychology majors. As a section leader my responsibilities included grading all the 
assignments and paper drafts, holding frequent one-on-one meetings with students in 
addition to regular office hours, and planning and elaborating on course activities and 
materials. As a result, I was much better prepared to instruct subsequent courses and 
design and instruct my own version of Major Project later on.  
 
As an instructor for Introduction to Health Psychology, I was fortunate to have the 
guidance of a colleague, Professor Traci Mann, who provided me with her course 
materials. However, I spent a great deal of time personalizing these materials, adding 
multi-media, adjusting topics covered, incorporating recent research findings and 
readings, altering assignments and exams and developing my own approach for 
conveying the material that was consistent with my teaching style.  Having the 
opportunity to teach this course again the following semester allowed me to iterate based 
on my experience and further develop my approach. In both cases I had the assistance of 
TA’s who made copies of exams and held office hours; however, I did these tasks as well 
and handled all course preparation and grading myself.  
 
When instructing Introduction to Personality, I ultimately created my own course and all 
of my own lecture slides, assignments and exams. This was my first experience with a 
new course preparation, which allowed me to put to test my own teaching style even 
though the topic fell outside my own central research area. I used TA’s during this course 
in a similar manner to Health Psych the previous semesters.  
 
All of these experiences resulted in my feeling well-prepared, enthusiastic, and confident 
about preparing fresh materials for a brand new upper level undergraduate seminar on a 
topic about which I am truly passionate, Close Relationships and Health. With a fellow 
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senior graduate student I planned this small seminar. We divided the planning and 
teaching load equally, both reviewing and choosing readings, preparing a syllabus, course 
plan and grading scheme, developing assignments including a course blog and the “data 
blitz” style final project, completing all of the grading, and guiding classroom discussions 
in tandem. It was a true collaborative experience, which I believe benefitted the students. 
Subsequently, I have taught a version of this course as a seminar for incoming freshman 
at the University of Minnesota, and as a moderately-sized lecture course (N = 45) at Kent 
State University, both to positive feedback. 
 
Graduate Level: 
At Minnesota, I co-instructed a seminar for graduate students and advanced 
undergraduate students, The Psychology of Interpersonal Relationships, which was a new 
preparation and provided my first opportunity to teach at the graduate level. Having both 
undergraduate and graduate students in the course drove home both the essential 
similarities in both types of teaching and also the important differences and aims. 
Overall, my goal as a teacher of graduate students (and in some ways those pursuing 
graduate school) is to push for greater independence and nurture the students own 
programs of research in light of the course material.  
 
As an assistant professor at Kent State, I’ve had my first opportunity to teach a core 
survey course at the graduate level: Principals of Social Psychology. While this course 
has been standard in the department for years, I chose to remodel the course according to 
my own standards and experience, mainly shifting the course from a lecture and exam 
format to a reading/discussion and writing format. This involved an intensive revisiting 
of the field and selecting which topics to include and, even more challenging, which 
articles to include for each topic. My aim in developing this course was to focus the 
students learning on exposure to the core and controversial research and voices in social 
psychology. I have highlighted an historical perspective while also preserving attention 
for the contemporary voices.  
 
Summary: 
This trajectory reflects where I have come to be as a teacher. Regardless of the topic or 
aim of the course or its size, character, or audience I aim to convey the importance and 
excitement embedded in the material and to be the most effective and honest instructor I 
can be. Teaching affords something that we don’t frequently encounter in research—a 
constant need to confront familiar material with fresh eyes and continuously become 
reacquainted what is exciting about psychology. 
 
Undergraduate Teaching Evaluations         
 
University of Minnesota 
The following table contains the quantitative evaluation data for courses for which I was 
an instructor. Items were rated on a scale of 1 (strongly disagree) to 6 (strongly agree). 
 
Item 
 

Grand Mean 
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The instructor was well prepared for class. 5.48 
The instructor presented the subject matter clearly. 5.32 
The instructor treated me with respect. 5.51 
I have a deeper understanding of the subject matter as a result of this 
course. 

5.22 

I would recommend this instructor to other students. 94.75%  “Yes” 
This instructor is approachable. 96.14%  “Yes” 
 
Kent State University 
Items were rated on a scale of 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree). 
 
Item 
 

Grand Mean 

The instructor gave clear written/oral explanations 4.45 
The instructor motivated me to think about the subject 4.50 
The instructor demonstrated knowledge of the subject matter 4.70 
The instructor showed respect for students 4.84 
The instructor was available for individual consultation 4.70 
 
Representative Comments—University of Minnesota & Kent State University 
The following are student comments typed exactly as they were written.  All courses 
(instructor, section leader, and teaching assistant positions) are represented.  
 
General 
“Maryhope was deeply interested, excited and fun to take a class with. She was very 
interested in helping us to understand the readings as well as helping us bring our own 
thoughts to fruition.” 
 
“You were a good instructor because you gave us the tools, but did not do everything for 
us.” 
 
“My section leader always provided helpful and timely feedback.  She was willing to 
answer questions in person as well as through e-mail and really guided me through this 
experience.  When I started I not only lacked a topic but any clue as to what I wanted to 
research. She worked with me to find an interest and then provided helpful suggestions 
for books and research. I ended up loving my topic and am excited to learn more about it 
even though this project is finished.  I think she did a very good job at guiding us through 
this experience, providing helpful feedback throughout the entire course.” 
 
“Easily one of the best classes I’ve ever taken at the u of m.” 
 
“She made class fun + interesting with her personality + sense of humor. The video 
examples were nice.” 
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“Very nice and energetic. She was very REAL with us. she didn't act like a lot of TA's do 
when they are trying to be all powerful and mighty. It was fun working with her and her 
input was very helpful!!!” 
 
“I really enjoyed Maryhope. She respected me as a student and was very easy to talk to 
and ask for help. honestly, one of the best TA's I have had at the university.” 
 
“She was a really nice, great instructor and she never judged anyone’s opinions or 
questions.” 
 
“Maryhope is an awesome teacher. Probably the only teacher I enjoyed this semester. 
That material was interesting and relevant to my life. She made me excited to learn.” 
 
Teaching Effectiveness 
 
“The instructor was very encouraging of participation in class. The instructor made the 
setting comfortable and was open to multiple viewpoints on a topic.” 
 
“She was very sweet and welcoming. I loved the video clips and the stories we read 
rather than regurgitating a text book. I wouldn’t change this class at all.” 
 
“Maryhope is great at sharing and applying the presented info to real life situations. The 
examples from her own life and of studies she shared made understanding the material 
fun.” 
 
“She made material easy to understand-presented everything very clear. Examples she 
gave helped learn material as well. Giving us related articles instead of textbook helped 
me learn the material a lot  better!” 
 
“Really enjoyed in class discussion. Having a blog was a good way to connect the 
information to our everyday lives.” 
 
“Maryhope always had interesting perspectives on our topics, and she really kept the 
class focused.” 
 
“She had clear and concise slides which were easy to understand. She also explained 
them well and had good examples.” 
 
“I liked the powerpoint slides you used and I think you chose a textbook that is easy to 
read + very interesting. I also really enjoyed the podcasts that we listened to in class.  I 
think more teachers should make use of podcasts.” 
 
“Thoroughly explained subject matter, made sure to explain any questions in an 
understandable way, brought in relevant outside material to make class more enjoyable, + 
set up class to be comfortable + one that fosters learning in an enjoyable way.” 
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“Provided real-life examples that clarified the most difficult concepts” 
 
“Used writing assignments as a way to apply our course information.” 
 
“was well organized and her test formats strongly related to the material presented in 
class” 
 
“Maryhope does a above-and-beyond job as a TA; she is always well prepared and highly 
organized and I appreciate her covering every possible topic/idea during discussion in 
class for this particular course. She is very approachable and is encouraging to all of us.” 
 
“She’s very well prepared. If you have a question she’ll go research or find the answer 
and get back to you ASAP. She gives off a welcoming attitude which makes it easier to 
ask for advice and talk to her comfortably. “ 
 
“Maryhope made it easy to ask questions and was always willing to help better 
understand the material” 
 
“She made this class fun really made the lectures engaging. I also liked how reliable she 
was, and I liked all the stories of how she saw these things in her life. I liked that she was 
really passionate about the material, and she even brought in guests.” 
 
“Had a teaching style that kept me interested. No class was the same format so I felt more 
engaged each class” 
 
“Personal/real life/relatable examples that were used really helped me commit material to 
long term memory and made it easier to apply into my life. “ 
 
“loved that there was no book, it took some adjusting but it enabled us to talk about 
important and real life situations. Made it applicable not just theory. Warm and caring 
personality. I would definitely take MaryHope’s classes in the future. “ 
 
 
 
	  
 


